Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, August 16, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe

Cally Minahan

Al Spicer
Kevin Walsh

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Al Spicer, Committee Chair, opened the meeting to the general public at 7:00 p.m.

I. Comments from General Public: None
II. Comments from EAPC:  The new President of the EAPC, James Crosby, was welcomed.  James introduced himself and gave a brief overview of his background.  He said he looking forward to working with the School Committee, Superintendent and Administrators.  
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: None – new representatives will be selected and will be in attendance at September meeting.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to accept all of the following minutes:  June 7, 2010 Regular and Executive Session; June 14, 2010 Budget Session; and June 21, 2010 Executive Session.  Cally Minahan second the motion.  Approved, all in favor.
V. Communications:
A. MA Dept. of Elementary & Secondary Ed – System of Tiered Instruction Planning and Design Grant:  Fund Code 257:  Carver School District has been informed we have been selected as a member of the first cohort working to develop a system of Tiered Instruction that aligns with the Massachusetts framework.  The FY’11 award for this competitive grant is $15,000.  We will combine this award with ARRA money for literacy instruction.  Cally Minahan made a motion to accept this grant; Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a second.  All approved. 
Communications:
B. MA Dept. of Elementary & Secondary Ed – EPIMS & Highly Qualified:  Carver Public Schools’ 2009-2010 Education Personnel Information Management System (EPIMS) data has been received and certified and our district has met the Highly Qualified Teacher (HGT) goal of 100%.  
C. MA Dept. of Elementary & Secondary Ed – Special Ed – Level I Requirement:  We meet all requirements that we have our documentation in line via the Coordinated Program Review.  Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education, was complimented on the work necessary to keep this level of federal accountability requirements for Special Education.  The Coordinated Program review is done every 5 years, with intermediate check-ups.
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A.  Personnel Updates: 
  Resignations:  Peggy Garrett, Kindergarten Aide and 


        Cheryl Kaufmann, Lunchroom Monitor.
New Hires:  Maria Calvo-McEnelly – MHS Spanish Teacher; Kelli Dolan, Grade 2 Teacher; Kevin Glynn, MHS Physics Teacher; Randall Kerwin – MHS Social Studies teacher; Dawn Ruell, MHS Social Studies Teacher; Richard Wolbach, MHS Mathematics Teacher and Jennifer Evers, Food Service Worker. 
B.  Migration/Enrollment:  End of Year data indicates the enrollment difference between October 1, 2008 and October 1, 2009 showed a decrease of 25 students.  Migration for the 2009-2010 school year records:  103 students moved into Carver Schools; 152 students moved out of Carver Schools. Of the mobile students, 88 were low income; 25 of the mobile students were in foster care and 49 of the students received special education services.

C. Summer Programs–Updates: Shari Fedorowicz and Karen Teichert presented PowerPoint on the summer programs.  The MHS had two programs:  Math and ELA at the Middle Level for remediation for students who failed the courses throughout the school year and a Reading Clinic offered through the generosity of a grant from A.D. Makepeace. The Reading Clinic was a new, voluntary program for regular and special education students. Referrals were made by teachers for students they felt were below grade level with reading skills.  35 students participated.  At the Elementary School, 40 students participated in the Summer’s Cool program. This program was for grades 1-4 was offered in reading and math through a Title I grant.  Additionally, the Special Education Dept. ran summer classes for students entering PK-grade 5.  Courses were offered for a four week period.  
D. School Building and Facilities Update:  Dave Siedentopf, Director of Facilities, gave an update on the following facilities projects:  The Septic System project has been completed at the Elementary School.  A final walk through was conducted on August 4th with the contractor, the engineering firm and the Carver Board of Health.  The project was done on time and on budget. 
Freezer Failure at the Elementary School was in the walk-in freezer/cooler in the primary cafeteria.  The common floor and interior wall were removed due to odors that were not able to be removed.  The fan on the roof top unit seized up and overheated which caused the malfunction of the cooler and the alarm failed/burned itself out overnight.  The estimate to repair is approximately $35,000 and the insurance company deductible is $1000.  When this freezer failure took place, it was necessary to move the students from summer school in the primary building to the high school building.  The superintendent thanked everyone involved with moving the students and supplies to continue the summer classes with the least amount of disruption.
Capital Project Updates 

Estimates


Actual Cost
Septic System



$125,000


$118,070

John Deere Tractor


$27,000


$24,402

MHS hot water boiler


$20,000


$22,043

Two 77 passenger buses

$156,000


$155,223

2 Mini Vans 



$46,000


$37,298

CES Oven



$15,800__


$10,788_






$389,800


$367,824
Projects were completed at $21,976 under projected costs.

Summer Student Workers of 3 painters, 1 groundskeeper and 1 transportation mechanic were kept busy with painting projects, cleaning buses, and preparing the grounds.  Several student workers through the Summer Youth Employment ARRA Grant, written by Mary Willett were assigned to the custodial staff and helped out with cleaning lockers, etc. Dave Siedentopf gave kudos to his staff for their out-standing work in getting the buildings ready for school opening especially with a summer busy with many big projects and also with excessive heat. 

Also, the Superintendent announced Kevin Walsh has accepted the responsibility of the Building Committee Chair. This change is as a result of Randy Webster, previous chairperson, moving out of Carver so he is no longer eligible to serve on this committee.  Kevin stated he was looking forward to this new role.  Joe Sullivan, Owners Project Manager from Carver, met with MSBA on Friday and will be giving an update soon.  A Building Committee meeting has been set for August 30.  The only part of the plan not currently known is will the MSBA freeze our reimbursement rate until we get a non-binding referendum.
E.     Timeline for developing and implementing Bullying Plan:  The Massachusetts legislation has enacted a very complex and detailed law that requires schools to do tracking of aggressors and targets (no longer victims and bullies).  The ALT team spent time with our school attorney during the summer retreat to review this law in great detail.  Our school district has trained 5 “trainers” (guidance counselors and adjustment counselors) and all employees will receive training to make the whole community responsible to identify incidents believed to be bullying with prevention and intervention plans in place.  The staff will be trained the first week of school.  A timeline for putting all the intervention plans in place was provided.  Public forums will be held. Our district’s plan needs to be submitted to the Department of Education by December 31, 2010.
F.     Opening of School Information:  Opening Day for grades 1-12 for the 2010-2011 school year is Tuesday, August 31st.  Kindergarten Students will start on Tuesday, Sept. 7th and Pre-School on Thursday, Sept. 9th.  All employees have been invited to a Welcome Back Breakfast on Monday, August 30th, after which time department meetings and various trainings will take place. Open House dates were also highlighted:  Sept. 16th is the Middle High Parent/Guardian Night from 6:30-8:45 p.m. and September 23rd is the Elementary Parent/Guardian Night from 6-8 p.m.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent

A. 2010-2011 Middle High School Handbooks:  Scott Knief and Jon Evans presented the changes to the handbooks for the upcoming school year.  The school will continue with two separate handbooks, one for grades 6-8 and one for grades 9-12.  The Mission Statement has been re-written as a Statement of Core Values and Beliefs.  75% of the faculty voted and approved the uniform message of “PRIDE”.  Highlights of some of the changes are:  no more homework hotline, parents found agenda books most useful.  SNAP grades will replace mid-term progress reports which will be accessible by parents on-line.  Student of the Month awards will be deleted, however, the annual Crusader Pride Assembly will continue to recognize Academic Achievement.  Minor changes to dress code, cafeteria rule and passes for leaving class were mentioned.  Jon Evans presented 9-12 changes and expounded on changes regarding the bullying language in the handbook as it relates to current student behavior and discipline. 
B. 2010-2011 Elementary School Handbook: Candy Weiler and Ruby Maestas presented the changes to the Elementary Handbook.  Changes were relatively minor such as school year dates, personnel etc.  The Grade 5 Honor Roll is being removed but grades 3, 4, 5 will be recognized for their achievements throughout the year.  Kevin Walsh asked why Grade 5 honor roll is being removed and has asked for an update as the administrators revisit the policy.  Also, the philosophy of the teachers at the Elementary School is that homework is an essential part of every child’s learning process and should be regarded as an extension of the school day.  As such, and with the recommendation and support of our math coach, it has been added that students will complete math activities and projects as assigned, including math fact practice nightly.  In addition the Everyday Math home link assignments need to be completed.  Other changes:  no crocs footwear will be allowed and also no elastic band bracelets.  As with the MHS, the Elementary School also added age appropriate language regarding bullying.
Mrs. Weiler introduced Joyce Macrina and Thea Rowles from the audience who are new officers of the Elementary PTO. She shared the Elementary PTO has reformed their group.  The former PTO officers have resigned.  There is a new website: www.carverpto.org and the new members are invited and welcome.  

Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve both MHS and CES handbook changes for the 2010-2011 school year, Cally Minahan second the motion.  Approved, all in favor. 
C. Competitive Grant Award:  A motion was made and approved earlier in the meeting to accept the DESE Fund Code 257 System of Tiered Instruction Planning and Design Grant. 
D. First reading of Bullying & Intervention Policy:  As a part of the recent legislation, the school district is required to have a bullying and intervention policy in place.  The superintendent highlighted some of the language in the policy.  School Committee will have an opportunity to review the policy and a second reading and vote to approve will be put forth for September 13th meeting. 
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  The Mass DESE and Governor have met with Board of Education and have adopted the Common Core Standards.  This move was made to be eligible for federal Race to the Top funds.  No changes in testing will be done for a least one year.  Carver will proceed with caution; it is likely to have many changes.  Our Curriculum Leadership Team as well as Administrative Leadership team will be receiving full copies of the Common Core Standards for August training meetings. 
IX. Executive Session:  None
The Chair accepted a motion to adjourn the regular meeting session by Cally Minahan, second by Paula Kibbe. All in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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